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FOREWORD

CERUM's research agenda covers studies of urbanization processes and city- 
system formation including both dynamics of metropolitan processes and policies, 
development of urban networks and network formation in sparsely populated 
regions.

The current paper by Abdul Khakee provides an overview and articulation of 
predicaments in the modernization, development and urbanization processes in 
China. As such the study comprises a range of the aspects mentioned above. It 
covers the following pertinent phenomena: (1) promotion of city growth versus 
development of small towns, (2) design of a land management system, (3) 
approaches to controlling environmental damage in urban regions, and (4) 
resources for urban growth.

Umeå, June 1989

Börje Johansson 
Director of CERUM
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CHINA'S THRUST TOWARD RAPID URBANIZATION

Since 1979, China has embarked upon a new development 
policy which among other things involves the promotion of 
rapid urban growth.1 This implies a definite break from the 
previous development ideology. Cities have always been 
regarded with scepticism by the Chinese. In the old China, 
the literate elite wrote admiringly of the virtues of the 
countryside and admonished the ills of the urban life. The 
communists regarded cities as bastions of privilege and 
explitative bourgeoisie. During the entire period following 
the establishment of the People's Republic of China (PRC), 
there has been a nagging conflict between the revolutionary 
and nationalist ideology of peasant mobilization and the 
requirement of rapid economic growth by means of urban 
industrial development.2 But the decision by the Third 
Session of the Chinese Communist Party on urban growth 
marks an important turning point with regard to the role of 
cities in the future development of China.3

Even if it is generally accepted in China today that the 
country's development toward a rich and powerful society 
requires building up of its urban structure, there are many 
different viewpoints about how to achieve such an urban 
society. Behind these differences, there are linguring
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doubts about the virtues of cities. The aim of this article 
is to discuss some of the major issues in the present 
debate about urban growth in China. However, prior to this 
discussion, a brief note on urban policy between 1949 and 
1979 and urban growth following 1979 will be presented.

Urban Policy between 1949 and 1979

There is no need here to give a detailed history of urban 
policy in China between the establishment of PRC and the 
death of Chairman Mao Zedong since this is now reasonably 
well-known and documented (for example, Elvin and Skinner, 
1974; Sigurdson, 1977; Buck, 1978; Leung and Ginsburg, 
1980; and Murphey, 1980).4

Urban policy during this period can be very broadly divided 
into three sub-periods:

(a) urban policy during the first two five year plans prior 
to the withdrawal of the Russian aid in 1958;

(b) urban policy following the Great Leap Forward(1957) and 
the subsequent adjustment; and

(c) urban policy following the Cultural Revolution (1966-- 
1968) until the death of Chairman Mao (1976).
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During the decade following the Communist victory and the 
withdrawal of the Russian Aid, urban policy in China can be 
described as being dictated by ”imperative of dualism"5. 

Efforts were put to develop undercapitalized, locally- 
oriented rural areas at the same time develop modern 
industrial centers. It was during this period that China 
developed an elaborate hierarchy of settlements ranging 
from predominantly rural communes and market towns to 
former imperial cities and "colonial" treaty ports.6 Special 

efforts were made to develop the cities in the interior 
whereas the growth of the former treaty ports received less 
priority. For example, Shanghai during this period provided 
18% of the central government's revenue but received only 
about 2% of the central investment funds in return.7 

Furthermore, emphasis was put on production orientation 
rather than consumption orientation which characterized 
many of the former treaty ports.

The main feature of city planning at this time was the 
application of the Russian ideal which implied standardiza
tion of housing; laying out a city center to give it a 
political, cultural and administrative image rather than 
as an area of commercial activities; and employment of the 
neighbourhood unit concept aimed at dividing the city into 
self-contained units.8
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The creation of monolithic city centers, housing districts 
and industrial complexes were the results of this develop
ment.

Following the Russian aid withdrawal, China embarked on the 
Great Leap Forward in an attempt to promote industrializa
tion through mass mobilization of peasants. During this 
period the Communist Party tried to implement the Maoist 
blueprint for rural and urban development. The main tenets 
of this blueprint were the elimination of the distinction 
between mental and manual labour and between city and 
countryside.

A key aspect of this policy was to disperse development 
resources between China's 2110 counties and 74 000 com
munes. However, the Chinese government realised at the same 
time that such a policy would have a negative impact on the 
rate of economic growth. In the subsequent period of 
adjustment, the Chinese government adopted a more dualistic 
policy. Cities of all sizes were developed although their 
development was kept under control, at the same time 
resources were put into the development of towns based on 
commune- and brigade-run enterprises. Another important 
feature from this period was the integration of rural areas 
with urban areas in all cities. For example, the three 
largest cities in China - Shanghai, Beijing and Tianjin -
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contain 20% or more of labour force which is primarily 
engaged in rural activities.9

The Cultural Revolution from 1966 onwards dealt a severe 
blow at this dualistic policy. In its effort to cut down 
the growing urban elite and eliminate bourgois values, 
resources were reverted from urban industrial development 
into mass mobilisation of peasants. Even if some efforts 
were later made to amend some of the serious set-backs in 
economic growth, it was not until 1979 that the Communist 
Party under Deng Xiaoping embarked on a new urban develop
ment policy.

Urban Growth Following 1979

The Chinese divide urban places into five categories: (1) 
market towns (with a population between 10 000 and 20.000);
(2) small cities (with a population up to 200 000); (3) 
medium-sized cities (with a population between 200 000 and 
500 000); (4) large cities (with a population between one- 
half and one million); and (5) "extra” large cities (with 
a population over 1 million).10

Between 1979 and 1986, the number of cities(categories 2-5) 
has increased from 213 to 353. There are currently 23 extra 
large cities, 31 large cities, 95 medium-sized cities and
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204 small cities. On average, about 20 urban places have 
been up-graded as cities every year. Together these cities 
have nearly one-half of the urban population. They have 
over 32% of the national industrial enterprises. Their 
share of industrial production is about 70% and their 
contribution to public revenues(taxes and profits) is about 
75%. The cities have 69% of the industrial capital invest
ment in the country.11

The growth of cities has been considered as one of the 
prime factors for rapid economic growth. Since 1979, 
various measures have been taken to promote urban growth. 
These include diverting entrepreneurial resources from 
semirural areas and market towns to cities in order to 
increase labour productivity, encourage specialization and 
open cities for foreign investments as well as increase 
their share of foreign trade.12

But China has to-day a population of over 1 billion which 
is expected to increase to about 1,3 billion by the turn of 
the century. It is in rural China that a majority (80%) of 
the population lives. Of the rural working population of 
400 million, nearly half is estimated to be surplus labour 
force. It is considered impossible to transfer this 
surplus population to cities. This is because urban emply- 
ment is not expected to increase that fast. In fact all the
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cities have problems in creating new jobs for the increase 
in the labour force as a result of the natural growth of 
the current urban population which is about 6 million per 
year. Furthermore, not all surplus rural labour has the 
cultural and technical qualifications for urban employment 
and urban living.14

So while the country has embarked on a new urbanization 
policy, various issues of this policy have been subjected 
to public debate.15

Major Issues in the Current Urban Development

In this paper, I shall take up what I consider as four 
central issues in the current debate:

(1) developing small towns versus promoting growth of 
cities;

(2) a market-based land management system;

(3) controlling environmental problems in urban areas;

(4) provision of resources for urban growth.
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I shall conclude the article by taking up the more prin
ciple issue of compromising the socialist tenets of planned 
economy with the increased use of market forces.

(1) Small towns versus big cities

In what proportion should the resources for urban growth be 
divided between villages and small towns on the one hand 
and cities on the other. This still seems to be the most 
central issue in the current urbanization debate in China.

Proponents of small towns argue that the only way to solve 
the problem of surplus population in rural China is the 
development of enterprises in towns and villages and 
creation of a linkage between groups of such villages and 
towns in order to achieve greater cost efficiency. Only in 
this fashion it would be possible to absorb surplus popula
tion without creating a mass exodus from agriculture. In a 
country with 800 million peasants, an intimate relationship 
between urbanization and rural development is inevitable. 
Among the proponents of small towns, there is a genuine 
concern for the “city diseases" which would afflict the 
population if resources are primarily put in the develop
ment of existing and new cities. Development of small towns 
on the other hand means that peasants leave farm plots but 
not the rural neighbourhood.16
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Those who favour the growth of cities put two main argu
ments: limited land supply and cost efficiency.

China's 15 million rural industries, while employing nearly 
80 million rural inhabitants, have taken away 80 million 
mu17 of cultivated land. Currently, China has only 1,5 
billion mu of cultivated land for a population of over 1 
billion. If small rural industries are to provide employ
ment for another 200 million people, it will take away 
another 200 million mu of cultivated land. By the turn of 
the century, China will then have only 1,3 billion mu of 
land for a population of 1,3 billion.18 The only way to 
avoid this is to put resources in the development of 
cities.

Another argument relates to the cost efficiency of rural 
industrialisation as well as of small cities. Chinese 
estimates show that the productivity of enterprises in the 
latter category of cities is about 60% of the productivity 
in large cities. The corresponding figures for towns and 
villages is substantially lower.19 While it is possible to 
increase the productivity in small cities by increasing 
competition within and between cities and integrating the 
economy of these cities in the international economy, there 
are important limitations in making full use of economies
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of scale and externalities. The problem is even greater for 
small towns.

It is generally accepted by Chinese urban scientists that 
with a population of 800 million in rural areas, China's 
urbanization will be different from most other less develo
ped countries. Maintaining a balance between urban growth 
and rural development will be a key issue in the develop
ment policy. The polarity in the current debate, however, 
reflects a basic conflict between a China bent on increas
ing production and living standards and a China still 
committed to austere and self-denying revolutionary ideals.

(2) Market-based land management

Urban development in China has occurred without any land 
market or land rent system. While this may have made it 
possible to implement the Soviet-type planning in the past, 
it has led to a great deal of abuse in land-use in urban 
areas.

During the recent years' urban expansion, land shortage has 
become acute in many cities. At the same time land squande
ring has become a serious problem in China. Land squan
dering implies three things: excessive land expropriation,
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premature expropriation and low density use of expropriated 
land.

A major issue here relates to the introduction of "land 
market" while retaining the state ownership of land. More 
recently, a system with different rents for different types 
of urban land has been introduced on trial in four cities: 
Fushun, Guangzhou, Xiamen and Harbin.20 If successful, the 
system might be introduced in other cities. However, this 
is not regarded by some urban scientists as adequate enough 
to bring about an efficient use of urban land.

One of the proposals which has considerable support from 
Chinese urban economists is a combined land-leasing and 
land-transfer system. According to this proposal the local 
government is responsible for land allocation. Land is 
leased for a period of 30 to 50 years. By means of progres
sive annual land use charges and transfer payments, land 
transfer is made possible and even encouraged between 
different categories of land users. The proposal also 
purports that at the end of the leasing period the renewal 
of leasing rights made subject to negotiations or even 
public auctions.21

In the current land management debate, all participants 
recognise the fact that urban land is an important resour
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ce. Some openly support a full-fledged land market pointing 
out Hong Kong as an example where land rent provides for 
one third of the public revenues. Others are more cautious 
and argue that every change in land management ought to 
safeguard the principles of public ownership and socialist 
planning.

(3) Environmental problems

The deterioration of the quality of physical environment is 
a serious problem in China today. It is also generally 
accepted that enviornmental problems are closely related to 
rapid industrial growth. Pollution of water because of the 
absence of proper treatment of industrial and household 
waste, the extensive use of coal as fuel for all types of 
urban activities and the consequent pollution of air, lack 
of land for afforestation and green belts are problems 
prevailing in nearly all cities in China. Many cities have 
inadequate supply of water and in some cities, like 
Beijing, there is a severe drain off of subsoil water.

There are two very specific aspects of urban planning in 
China which aggrevate the environmental problems. First, 
there has been a "blind" establishment of environment-dama
ging industries in nearly all Chinese cities. Instead of 
concentrating such industries to a few places, they have
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been established in nearly every region. This has resulted 
in the multiplication of pollution problems. Several 
Chinese environmental specialists have termed this phenome
non "planning beyond control". They have called for an 
urgent need for developing a national strategy for in
dustrial location.22 Second, most of the Chinese cities have 
satellite towns or suburban settlements where hundreds of 
small factories are located. Many of these factories have 
serious pollution problems. For example, there are more 
than six thousand factories in the suburbs of Shanghai. 40% 
of them have serious pollution problems because these 
factories accept production projects indiscriminately. They 
put shortterm economic gains before environmental damages. 
The same story is repeated in many other Chinese cities.23

The low quality of urban environment is dependent on many 
factors including lack of funds, poor technology and 
excessive reliance upon administrative measures for pollu
tion control. But above all it is a question of giving 
priority. Some Chinese environmental experts argue that a 
socialist planned society should pay more attention to 
environmental and social consequences of growth than is the 
practice in market economies. Others feel that the country 
must give priority to economic growth. Only when China has 
attained a higher level of growth, it should start solving 
the environmental problems.
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(4) Resources for urban growth

In China, city governments rely very heavily on funds for 
urban construction from the central government. Cities have 
very small resources to finance such construction. Revenues 
for urban construction come mainly from profits of in
dustrial and other enterprises. Since 1979, three major 
changes have been made to increase such revenues. Profit 
collection has been replaced by a somewhat broader tax 
system.

The current debate deals with the issue of extending the 
tax system to cover not only enterprises but all other 
units including households. Moreover, proponents of a more 
diversified revenue system mean that local governments 
should be entitled to impose payments for such public 
services like drainage, refuse collection, environmental 
protection and road usage. Another proposal for local 
revenues includes taxes on commcercial services like 
advertisement, and higher rents for residentail apartments. 
The latter would help to thwart increasing volume of 
illegal housing and black market in apartments. Land rent 
is considered as yet another very important source of local 
revenues. Furthermore, proposals have been put forward to 
let city governments borrow money from banks, issue bonds
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and make use of other credit market measures in order to 
finance urban construction.24

An underlying premise in many of these proposals is to 
increase city government's possibilities to raise revenues 
and reduce their reliance on the central government for 
approaval of every construction project. Proposals are 
controversial since such decentralization has important 
implications for a centrally planned society. Not all 
proponents of diversifying the revenue system accept such 
a shift in the balance of power between central, provincial 
and local government. At present, central government funds 
for urban construction are conditional upon the approval of 
the plans by the Ministry of Construction (formerly the 
Ministry of Urban and Rural Construction and Envireonmental 
Planning). In order to be assured of such an approval, 
local governments find it opportune to seek the help of the 
China Academy of Urban Planning and Design in the planning 
process. This in turn implies that the Ministry of Con
struction can follow the planning process in its entirety. 
Once the system of financing urban construction is changed, 
it would no longer be possible to exercise such a superin
tendence.
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Accomodating Market Forces in a Planned Economy

China's urbanization has proceeded along two lines: deve
lopment of cities of all sizes and of towns based on 
commune- and brigade-run enterprises. The emphais in this 
dualistic policy has moved to and fro during the entire 
period following the establishment of PRC. This dualistic 
policy has nevertheless been one of the important mecha
nisms whereby the central government has hindred the 
uncontrolled growth of cities which is a common phenomenon 
in many less developed countries. However, this policy has 
resulted in tremendous waste of scarce economic resources. 
There have been many failures in the building of small 
towns.

The promotion of city growth since 1979 is part of a new 
development policy. The main tenet of this policy is to 
open up the planned economy to market forces and interna
tional competition. So far the private market has been used 
to reduce the bottlenecks in the economy, reduce public 
subsidies to important consumer goods including foodstuffs, 
attract foreign investments and increase China's share of 
the world trade. One result has been an exceptionally high 
rate of inflation (compared to development prior to 1979) 
and the consequent discontent among different sections of 
the population. Another important consequence has been
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galloping consumerism in urban China. This process has been 
accentuated by China's widening contacts with the rest of 
the world. The gap in the standard of living between rural 
and urban China has widened.

In such circumstances, there is a danger of backlash in the 
continued implementation of the reform policy. Moreover, 
China's vast population makes it impossible to allow an 
uncontrolled growth of cities. In these circumstances, 
China will have to develop a piecemeal policy for accomoda
ting market forces in the planned economy as well as for 
developing her cities at the same time transfering some of 
the resources to improve the consumption standards and the 
social welfare of the rural population. This does not imply 
a return to the dualistic policy of the Maoist era. The 
piecemeal policy would involve the drawing up of a new 
strategy for increasing the division of labour among the 
cities at the same time enlarging the economic intercourse 
between urban and rural China without reverting to the 
wasteful policy of developing small towns.
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